
PLS 101 - Lecture 15

What I want to do today is talk about campaigns and weíre gonna talk about 
some sort of easier stuff right now in just terms of how the nature of 
campaigning has changed over the last 50, 75 years or so, and talk a little 
bit about the fact how ó you know, the fact that campaigning certainly is big 
business.  Even when we were talking about the media, the role of the media ó 
you know, obviously the role of television in politics has just really 
increased dramatically and it has increased the cost of campaigning 
dramatically as well.  I guess probably the number one cost in elections, 
especially national elections, is the cost of advertising and particularly 
television advertising.

But campaign has not only become much more technological because of 
television, the advent of television, but other things, too.  Itís made it 
much more sophisticated, much more professionalized over the past several 
years.  Just to give you an example in terms of how much money weíre talking 
about.  In 2004, one estimate for all campaign expenses, for all national 
elections ó people who were running for Congress and the Presidency and so 
forth ó was estimated to be ó if you look at all the campaign expenses and 
everything ó over a billion dollars.  So weíre talking about a lot of money 
here.

Think about many, many years ago, the nature of campaigning.  Back in the 
days before TV ó you know, during the horse and buggy days, you might even 
say.  A lot of your presidential campaigns were done by train.  And they would 
go from one city to another by train, basically making what they called stump 
speeches.  Basically, a crowd of people would come out and meet ëem and theyíd 
give a speech.  They would then get on the train and go on to the next city, 
and thatís how the president ó or presidential candidates got their message 
across.

So much easier today because you donít have to do that.  I mean, youíre 
still making all these stump speeches.  Youíre not going by train and youíre 
obviously flying instead, or you may have your bus and your whole entourage of 
reporters and your campaign staff.  But often youíre flying from one city to 
the next.  You may end up in one day flying to four, five, six different 
cities.  So itís a very, very different kind of landscape out there today.

Obviously, campaigning has become a lot more in terms of science, in image 
making and public relations.  Just to give you a few things Iíll put up here.  
Some recent phenomenons, for example, is Internet websites.  Campaigns often 
now have Internet websites attached to them.  If youíre running for office, 
itís a great way to raise money.  Itís so easy to click on that button and 
say, ìDo you want contribute?î and you click ìsubmitî and do that.

But just some other things, too.  In terms of ó because they are 
expensive, one of the reasons why they are so expensive is because you have 
these polling and media consultants.  These are the individuals who basically 
help you package your campaign.  The whole idea today, sadly enough in some 
respects, is that what almost seems to be more important than the message of 
the candidate is how the candidate comes across.  Letís package this 
candidate.  Weíre gonna sell this candidate.  We have this product that we 
want to sell to the people. 

Today candidates have to rely upon their media teams and their press 
secretary and their polling consultants.  And they will tell you, for example 
ó some of your consultants may say ó give you some advice, you know, about 
what kinds of things you should say in your speeches to people.  And they may, 



for example, tell you, you know, what kinds of things play well with the 
voters.  So, for example, they may say that you should use buzzwords like 
family values and personal responsibility.  And I think about something about 
Bill Clinton when he was campaigning, one of the things that he did ó itís a 
small idea but I know this was all packaged.  Some of his consultants said, 
ìYou know, when youíre talking, Bill Clinton, you should use your thumb and 
point your thumb out like this.î  Did you ever see it?  And he would do this, 
you know, to emphasize a point.  Now, why in the world would they take 
something so small like that and say, ìThis is something you should doî?  
Because it looks very Kennedy-esque.  Thatís what John F. Kennedy used to do.  
And so if you can put an association in your mind ó in the minds of the voters 
that this person is debonaire and has a lot of charm and sophistication and 
intelligence like John F. Kennedy.  

And so again, I think a lot of the things you see in terms of speeches and 
mannerisms and what they do, and what they say and how they say it, is really 
in a lot of ways designed to convince you to vote for that candidate.  In a 
lot of ways itís prepackaged.  The other thing that many of ëem use is this 
idea of focus groups that youíve heard of before.  Can anybody tell me what is 
a focus group?  Let me just ask you real quickly.  Oftentimes like a lot of 
marketing research like, for example, ìTry our products.  What do you think 
about our products?î  A lot of campaigns will use focus groups.  They might 
hire or ask a group of people, volunteers, to come in for two hours or so and 
listen to some ó maybe some speeches by a candidate or look at some kind of 
video clip or advertising clip, or something like that, and to find out ó get 
some feedback from these voters.  Oftentimes theyíre not randomly selected but 
it might be a group deliberately chosen.  

Like, for example, you could be a focus group.  I could be looking at 
ìWhat are young people who attend college in this part of the state thinking 
about?î, okay?  And so I may assemble a focus group and I may be working as a 
consultant for a campaign, and I may have you come and assemble and have you 
take a look at some of these advertisements to see what you think.  And if Iím 
really fancy, what I might even be able to do is have a little machine that 
you can have in front of you, like a little dial in front of your desk, and 
itís hooked up to a computer that records your responses.  And this dial ó 
itís just like, ìLook at this segment of an advertisement.î

Letís say, for example, this is a video clip.  And as that video clip is 
playing along, I want you to basically turn that dial.  If you like what 
youíre hearing, turn the dial up.  If you donít like what youíre hearing, turn 
the dial down.  And so I might be able to collectively and instantaneously 
record all your responses here.  As you hear something that a candidate is 
saying about some certain issues ó saying, for example, ìWe need to get rid of 
crime,î you know, obviously it goes up.  Say something else and it may go 
down.  Something really plays well over here, maybe about student loans, 
forgive all your student loans.  Because, by golly, if youíre gonna go all the 
way through college, I say Iím gonna propose legislation that would just ban 
having to pay back your student loans.  Thatíd go way up here, right?

And so you can see basically what sells well with what demographic, and 
tailor, custom tailor, your advertisements to different kinds of voters this 
way.  Just again, the way theyíre using technologies to help enhance the 
ability of the candidate to reach out and get voters.  Obviously, we also have 
computerized mailing lists.  Theyíve been around for quite some time.  But I 
can buy a mailing list for lots of organizations that keep records on you.  

For example, interest groups.  We havenít talked about interest groups 



yet.  A very famous interest group.  Can somebody name a famous interest group 
for me?  NRA.  Thatís the first thing that comes to mind.  Whoís the NRA?  
What do they stand for?  National Rifle Association.  Letís say that I gave 
money to the National Rifle Association.  Everyone whoís given money to the 
National Rifle Association to stand up for the rights of gun owners.  If Iím a 
candidate, I might actually buy a mailing list of NRA supporters and Iíll have 
that information about who supported ó who gave money to the NRA over the last 
two years, where theyíre located.  Are they located in my district?  How much 
they gave and how often they gave.  Then I could actually send letters to that 
direct group of supporters telling them how much I stand so much for what they 
believe in like what you believe in.

Now, in that letter I can say things that I may not want to have heard on 
the evening news to reach a broad sector of audience, but I can really, really 
let me hair down and say, ìThis is what I support,î and basically tailor that 
message in a way to get your support.  And saying, ìIf you believe in 
protecting your right to keep and bear arms,  the Second Amendment to the 
Constitution, then by golly vote for me because I will do everything I can to 
maintain that right.î  And so I can use that as a very effective tool again to 
target my market, to target my message to a group of people that are likely to 
support me.  So again, thatís been around for quite some time and is used all 
the time.

In the process of doing all these things, with the teams that are involved 
with helping to get you elected, I want to tie that in to something else, too, 
and that is this.  These polling consultants or media consultants.  If you get 
elected ó letís say Iím running for the presidency.  If I get elected, where 
do these polling and media consultants go?  To the next campaign?  They could.  
But often many of them come with me.  Many of ëem will end up getting plum 
jobs in my administration.  I think, for example, with George Stephanopolus ó 
heís on ABC News now but he was a senior policy advisor to Bill Clinton when 
Bill Clinton was president.  And the reason why he got to have that position 
was because he played a very, very active role in his campaign to become 
president.  So a lot of these positions are actually given.

Do you remember when we talked about the spoils system with political 
parties and the dark side of the spoils system, and so forth?  One thing we 
didnít really talk about ó you know, we talked about how the progressives 
wanted to clean that up by, you know, getting rid of that whole system of 
patronage.  We still have an element of spoils today, and when we talk about 
bureaucracy weíll talk a little bit more about that, too.  But this is a good 
example of a spoils system at work.  Going back to Andrew Jacksonís very 
famous phrase, ìTo the victor belongs the spoils of war.î  I become president, 
all of you help me get elected, youíre part of my media and my consulting 
team, youíre gonna get plum jobs in my administration.  Thatís part of the 
spoils in politics thatís still very much alive and at work today.

Now, if Iím running for president, thereís something else we need to talk 
about, some basic strategies.  And again, some of this, I think, will make 
perfect sense to you because we talked a little bit about these already.  But 
if Iím advising a president to run ó or a candidate whoís running for 
president, one of the first things anyone will say is you need to, quote, ìrun 
to the middle.î  Now, weíve already talked a little bit about that but I 
definitely want to hammer the issue home here.  Run to the middle 
ideologically, right?

And let me just sort of give you a little graphic here as well, sort of 
another kind of thing.  Actually, let me do it this way.  If you look at all 



American voters, this basically symbolizes all American voters in terms of 
Liberal versus Conservative.  Now, weíre only using those two dimensions.  We 
could use other dimensions as well.  And on the spectrum lies all the American 
voters.  Where are we going to see the vast majority of them?  You already 
know this.  Whereabouts on this line?  Most of ëem are gonna be somewhere 
around in here, okay?

Now, the Democratic candidate will be appealing essentially ó let me just 
put this in terms of a ó like a diagram.  Your Democratic candidate is gonna 
try to go to these voters over here, right?  And these are your true 
believers.  Your Republican candidate is gonna be doing the same thing over 
here, appealing to their base of Conservatives.  The true believers ó the 
further to the right you go, the true believers are more and more manifest.  
But what do you have here in the middle?  You have a major chunk of people who 
could go either way.  Actually, that shaded area probably should be a little 
bit wider to be a little bit more realistic.  A little bit wider.  The 
candidate who basically is more effective in running to the middle to capture 
that group of voters is gonna be the candidate that wins the election. 

And again, I think the example I used last Wednesday ó we talked about 
Dole versus Clinton.  And Clinton was much better able to preserve his base 
and cater to his base, but at the same time run to the middle and capture a 
lot of those votes more so than Dole.  Again, thatís what typically makes a 
big difference.  If you can capture this group of people here, thatís whatís 
important.  And that also is consistent with what weíve talked about before.  
The name of the game is to get elected, to win elections, right?  We will 
trade off our ideology if necessary to get more votes.  And thatís one of the 
keys.

So run to the middle is a major strategy.  Along the same lines with what 
weíve just said here, preserve your base while trying to win over the 
undecided.  In a lot of ways you might say thatís sort of a subset of running 
to the middle.  Thatís really what it means.  You want to run to the middle 
but at the same time you also want to preserve your base.  Naturally, if 
youíre running for president, youíre gonna be worrying about trying to get the 
most electoral votes.  We havenít talked about the electoral college yet but 
we will soon. 

But you want to focus on the large states, the voters in the largest 
states, the most populous states.  And so you want to focus on those states 
with the most payoff.  Youíre not gonna waste a lot of your time obviously ó 
this is just common sense ó youíre not gonna waste a lot of your time in 
Delaware or Rhode Island, trying to garner those extra one or two votes.  
Youíre gonna be spending all your time in big states like what?  California.  
Big payoff state.  Where else?  New York.  Texas, as long as your opponent is 
not from Texas ó or any of these places, of course.  Yeah.  California, New 
York, Texas.

It doesnít surprise me ó Florida is another one ó it doesnít surprise me 
that both candidates in the 2004 election, both Kerry and Bush, made literally 
hundreds of trips to California because they were trying to ó they understood 
the value of spending their campaign dollars and their time and their efforts 
focusing on getting ó garnering those electoral college votes.  So youíre 
gonna obviously do that.

One other thing I want to talk a little bit about is negative campaigning.  
I donít have a graphic here, but negative campaigning.  Weíve also seen so 
much in terms of negative campaigning, especially as it gets closer and closer 
to the time of the election.  I wanted to ask you do you remember some of 



those negative campaigns?  Let me ask you, for example, what did you see 
negatively about John Kerry?  How did the Bush campaign portray John Kerry?  
Pardon?

[Inaudible student response]
Right.  And the formal term was flip-flopper.  Same thing, right?  

Exactly.  He was a flip-flopper, right?  He said, ìI voted against the war in 
Iraq before I voted for itî ó I mean, they used actual footage that Kerry had 
said that.  So they depicted him as a flip-flopper.  What else did they depict 
him as?  Think about his Vietnam record.  Someone who may have not become 
completely trustworthy or honest about his record in Vietnam.  I remember some 
of those that were coming out.  Of course, you also see in that same race as 
against Bush suggested that the White House was for sale ó you know, up for 
sale by corporate giants such as Enron and some others.  You may have seen 
some of those as well.

Some other races that I think were getting kind of notable just a few 
years ago ó if we go back to the race between Clinton versus Dole in 1996.  
Very, very funny one there when we see ads aired by the Dole campaign that 
showed Clinton talking to some young people, an MTV audience, and they were 
asking him about smoking marijuana.  I donít know if you remember any of this 
or not.  But he has said before ó see, he was asked at one point in time in a 
different context, ìHave you ever tried marijuana?î  And what did he say?  ìI 
tried it but I didnít inhale.î  What a lame, lame ó Iím sorry, you know.  I 
mean, thatís the worst answer you could give.

So here he is, arguing ó I mean, not arguing but basically trying to 
persuade a young ó the younger generation to vote for him and somebody asked 
him in the audience, an MTV audience ó said to Bill Clinton, ìWell, next time, 
if you ever have a chance to try it again, would you inhale?î  And he kind of 
joked and stuff and said, ìWell, yeah, I guess I would.î  Because he realized 
how silly that original response was.  Well, guess what the Dole campaign did?  
Bing!  They picked up that little segment on that video clip and advertised it 
saying, ìIs this what kind of person you want to have as a president ó a 
person who would dare to inhale, given a chance to try marijuana?î  How could 
he?  Again, what was the idea?  Trying to depict his character ó question his 
character, okay?  We see another one in ó going back a little bit further, in 
1992 where Bush was accusing Clinton ó now, this is George Bush, Senior ó 
accusing Bill Clinton as being less than patriotic because he protested the 
Vietnam War while he was a student at Oxford University in England.

So again, you see ëem over and over again.  And again, itís not only the 
presidential level but also other places, too, you know.  You see, for 
example, Claire McGaskil and Matt Blunt, and all the negative advertisements 
against him.  And some were very, very vicious, I thought.  And yet, hereís 
the thing.  Everyone says, ìWe donít like these negative ads.  Weíre sick of 
this negative advertising.  Is this where the state of politics has become?î  
And, in these cases, yeah.  Why do they do it?  Why are they so prolific?  Why 
do people more often than not, particularly toward the end of the election, go 
negative?  Because theyíre very effective.  And who are they most effective 
toward?  Weíve already mentioned this, too.  Toward the middle ground, 
particularly those who are undecided, how am I gonna vote.  And they are 
effective.  So as much as we dislike them, as much as we say we donít want to 
hear them, weíre gonna continue ó as long as we let them influence us, then 
theyíre gonna continue to be there in predominant numbers.  And thatís not 
gonna change anytime soon.

Now, let me talk a little bit about campaign financing.  This is also, I 



think, very, very important.  As weíve mentioned before, campaign financing is 
really big business.  It takes a lot of money to run a political campaign.  
Let me give you some interesting figures here.  In 2004, the average cost to 
run for the House ó and these are the most updated figures that Iíve got ó 
roughly about $530,000.

Watch this.  Now, you may not all be from Springfield, obviously, or 
Greene County, but the representative from our area in Congress, our 
representative, Roy Blunt.  Heís the third most powerful person in the House 
of Representatives.  He is the House Majority Whip.  When we talk about 
Congress, weíll talk more about that position as well.  But he is the number 
three person in the House.  He raised actually a little bit less, but he spent 
$3.5 million dollars.  He actually raised $2.6 million, but he spent $3.5 
because he already had a lot of money in reserve from his primary campaigns, 
what they call their war chest.  So he had a lot of flexibility.

Roy Blunt, interestingly enough, ranked in the top ten of all members of 
the House in terms of total spending.  Now ó and we havenít talked about 
political action committees, but a group of ó where some of that funding comes 
from were called PACS, Political Action Committees ó he was among the top 
three in PAC recipients.  So heís been very keyed and plugged into the money 
flow.

Now, he spent $3.5 million.  But, to be fair, he did not spend all that 
here, running against an unknown person by the name of Jim Newberry.  He 
didnít spend all that money against Jim Newberry.  But instead, a lot of that 
money was actually channeled to other candidates all across the U.S.  He could 
raise a lot of this money.  He spends a lot of it to guarantee his reelection 
here.  This is considered a safe district.  In fact, he won 70% of the vote in 
2004.  He did not need to spend $3.5 million dollars here, so he obviously 
didnít.  But he did basically give that money away to other campaigns across ó 
for other Republicans running for the House in less safe districts.   So that 
accounts for a lot of that money there, too.

Now, if the average cost to run for the House in 2004 is roughly $530,000, 
for the Senate ó look at that. $6.5 million dollars.  Thatís the average cost 
to run for the Senate, if you want get elected to the Senate as a senator.  
Now, again, so where do you think Kit Bond would fit there?  He ran for 
reelection in 2004 against Nancy Farmer.  Again, these incumbents ó heís an 
incumbent, Roy Bluntís an incumbent, meaning that youíve already been there in 
office.  They were able to raise so much more than their opponents.  He raised 
a lot more than Nancy Farmer.  Was she right there at the average? $8.9 
million dollars.  He raised $8.9.  And again, he, like Blunt, had more to give 
to others as well because he did not need it as much.  But again, very 
successful in terms of fund-raising.

Let me give you a few other interesting kinds of stats here.  Letís look 
at Kerry and Bush in 2004.  Kerry spent approximately $310 million, Bush spent 
approximately $345 million.  And out of those two pots, that 310 and 345, is 
included about $75 million dollars in public funds.  You know, weíre getting 
near tax time and youíll see something on your tax return as you always know, 
ìDo you want $3 of your tax to go to this presidential campaign fund?î  Itís a 
pot of money to help pay for these elections.  And they both agreed to take 
public financing and they got $75 million apiece.  And that $75 million was 
used not only for the general election, but in Kerryís case ó not so much in 
Bush, but in Kerryís case for the primaries.  Again, when weíre talking about 
primaries, this is like what do you talk about first.  But beginning in 
January of 2004, we still had a great horse race.  We had a bunch of 



Democratic candidates.  You remember John Edwards who came here to SMS, by the 
way?  We had John Kerry.  We had several other candidates -- Carol Mosely 
Braun ó running for president from the Democratic party when you had the 
primaries going on.

So John Kerry had to spend a lot of that money in the primary races.  Bush 
ran unopposed so he had a lot more money that he could save for the national 
election after the primaries were over, from about August through November of 
2004.  Yes?

[Inaudible student response]
No.  Thatís a good point.  Itís a pretty complex system, but essentially 

the ó more of itís back pay, more of itís kind of back pay.  Because once 
youíre the nominee, then you become eligible for this fund.  Although I think 
Edwards ó I forgot exactly how much he was eligible to receive.  But more 
often than not ó and that was one of the problems that he had, was the fact 
that he didnít have access to this money until after the primaries were over.

The thing I wanted ó oh, let me say something else here, too.  So we know 
that itís big business here.  Oh, the other thing I wanted to say was this.  
This is very important.  We talked about ó when I was trying to illustrate all 
these different kinds of monies here, thereís the fact that obviously thereís 
a lot of money wrapped up in campaigns.  And these are basically disclosed 
amounts of money.  And it doesnít even say anything at all about the fact that 
even many more millions of dollars were spent by supporters and this money 
here doesnít even account for that.  So in a lot of ways, all this money weíre 
talking about?  In some respects, I would say itís almost the tip of the 
iceberg.  This is whatís been disclosed and accounted for.  Thereís been a lot 
more money thatís really undisclosed.

So again, I think weíd all agree that campaign financing is big business 
and we often as citizens are tired of and think all this money in campaigns ó 
you have to be almost a millionaire to run for the Senate ó somethingís wrong 
here.  Why do we have to spend all this money?  Why canít we reform our 
system?  And weíre gonna talk about a lot of those issues here but let me, 
first of all, just sort of give you a premise here and that is this.  Campaign 
finance reform is hard to achieve.  Now, why do you think thatís the case?  
There are several reasons but thereís a fundamental reason why itís hard to 
reform this system.  Think about incentives.  Pardon?  Somebody say something?

[Inaudible student response]
Thatís right.  Thatís right.  Now, why would they make decisions designed 

to prevent reform?
[Inaudible student response]
Exactly.  Exactly.  The reason why reform is hard to achieve ó and this is 

whatís important.  Youíve gotta think about the incentives.  Those who won the 
election have been good at working the system the way it currently is, right?  
The minute you start talking about campaign finance reform, potentially what 
youíre talking about is undercutting the ability to get reelected.  Youíre 
gonna potentially cut your knees off here to ó and not get reelected if you 
try to fundamentally try to reform the system.

[Inaudible student response]
You could, but thatís not the only issue ó I mean, there are many 

different types of dynamics.  You can say, ìYeah, Iím not gonna get reelected 
here,î but let me ask you this, though.  What makes you in your last term?  At 
the federal level we donít have term limits, do we?

[Inaudible student response]
At the President, we do.  But Congress is making a lot of these decisions 



here.  Why donít we ó in part, because there are no term limits.  And even if 
there were term limits applied to Congress.  Now, they are at the state level 
but not the federal level.  Even if there were term limits applied, I still 
would not necessarily want to hurt my colleagues in my same party, right?  So 
the thing I want you to understand is that thereís a built-in incentive not to 
change things.  Because to change things basically means that youíre not gonna 
get reelected potentially.  Youíre gonna hurt ó the system is structured the 
way it is.  You benefitted from the way the system is currently structured.  
Why change that?  Because you may no longer benefit from that financially.

Well, what I want to do here is I want to talk a little bit about campaign 
finance, give you an overview of campaign finance reform.  And I want to talk 
to you about a couple of different things.  Iím gonna give you sort of an 
historical overview, fundamental longstanding problems weíve had, and then 
recent attempts to address those problems.  Now, some of this is a little bit 
complex.  If you have any questions as we go along, please feel free to raise 
your hands.  I want to make sure we have a good understanding of this.

So letís start out by just giving you this historical overview.  First of 
all, if we go back to say to say where did we have ó you know, whatís our 
current law on the books ó and this is actually reform that occurred back in 
1971.  We passed ó Congress passed the Federal Election Campaign Act.  Now, 
this applies to, as I say right here, presidential candidates and it basically 
has certain goals.  They wanted to basically provide a level playing field for 
the candidates and hereís what they wanted to essentially do.

First of all, they wanted to ó and these are all on the PowerPoint, too, 
so donít worry about ó you know, writing feverishly.  But they wanted to 
prevent undue influence by any one individual donor by limiting direct 
individual contributions.  Basically, the idea was this.  They wanted to make 
sure that wealthy individuals or corporations could not buy a candidate.  
Because if I could just write a check carte blanche to George Bush for 
President, donít you think I might expect ó for a million dollars ó do you 
think I might expect something in return?  ìHereís your check, President Bushî 
ó you know, future President Bush ó ìHereís a million dollars.  Good luck with 
it.  Iíll see you when youíre elected and see what you can do for me.î  That 
was a concern.  We wanted to make sure that we wanted to limit those kind of 
individual contributions.  In other words, weíre gonna put a cap on that.  And 
Iíll show you how to do that in just a second.

Hereís the other thing they wanted to do.  They wanted to prevent large 
balances in the level of money that both candidates received, the two party 
candidates.  They wanted to prevent any kind of one having so much more than 
the other by setting up this system of public financing of presidential 
campaigns.  You remember I just said a minute ago, in 2004 Bush and Kerry each 
received about $75 million dollars in federal funds for the general election 
and also for the primaries.

Now, again when we say federal funds or public funds, whose money are we 
talking about here?  Whoís paying for that?  You guys are.  You know, itís 
courtesy of the taxpayer.  You guys gave $75 million to John Kerry.  You guys 
gave $75 million to George Bush.  If you pay taxes.  They did this because the 
idea is this.  If you take federal funds, weíre gonna have a level playing 
field.  Weíre not gonna have the major imbalances that one candidate in their 
ability to raise money over the other.  This would help design to provide a 
level playing field for both.  Doesnít always work that way, but thatís the 
intent.

And then thirdly, it also wanted to limit the amount of money that any 



candidate could spend out of their own pocket if they chose to accept federal 
funds.  Not all presidential candidates have chosen to accept federal funds.  
Steve Forbes who ran for president a few years back ó you know, part of the 
Forbes magazine empire ó said, ìWhy would I want to choose federal funds?  
That would hinder my ability to get elected.î  So he spent millions of dollars 
out of his own pocket.  The first run for the presidency in 1992 by Ross 
Perot.  He chose not to use federal funds because that would limit how much he 
could spent out of his own money.  Thereís a $50,000 limit out of your own 
pocket if you choose to accept federal funds.

Now, $75 million dollars is hard to walk away from certainly.  But some 
people will say, $75 million dollars is not enough.î  And you think about what 
they spent in 2004. $345 million, $310 million. $75 million doesnít go that 
far, does it, when youíre talking in those terms.  But the idea, though, was 
to hopefully limit the amount of money that they would be able to spend out of 
their own pocket.

To qualify for this great big pot of money, essentially you had to be able 
to raise money ó hereís the rule basically, just to let you know.  Itís $5,000 
in 20 states for a total of $100,000.  If you can raise a minimum of $5,000 in 
20 different states so you got a $100,000, you can qualify for at least some ó 
you cross the threshold to qualify for at least some federal funds.

Now, whatís important for you guys to know is that the Federal government 
ó that is, the taxpayers ó you help fund presidential campaigns.  What about 
congressional campaigns.  Is there a system of public financing for 
congressional campaigns?  Do we apply this only to presidential candidates or 
also congressional candidates?  Make sure you know this.  Does Roy Blunt get 
federal funds for doing this?  No, he does not.  This only applies to 
presidential races.  Thatís why ó when youíre checking off in your taxes, do 
you want $3 to go to this presidential campaign fund, it did not say 
presidential and/or congressional campaign fund.  Presidential only.  
Presidential races are publically financed.  Congressional races are not.

Now, thatís also very important to know because if youíre running for 
Congress, what does that mean?  That means you canít rely upon the taxpayers 
to fund your campaign.  Who are you gonna rely on?  Supporters, corporations, 
out of your own pocket, right?  More so than ó obviously than you can rely 
upon taxpayers in terms of public financing.  So thatís one of the things that 
this whole act was designed to do in 1971.

Let me tell you something else it also did.  This same act, the Federal 
Election Campaign Act, that was passed in 1971 also created this thing called 
the Federal Election Commission.  Thereís a website there that Iíll give you: 
www.fec.gov.  Federal Election Commission.gov.  Thatís actually a very 
interesting website.  Basically what the Federal Election Commission was 
designed to do was to monitor campaign contributions and expenditures of all ó 
now, this applies to both Congress and the president.  This actually applies 
to both now.  The Federal Election Commission will monitor what you spend.  If 
youíre running for Congress or running for the president, they will monitor 
what you spend and what you take in.  People who write checks to Dr. Scott for 
President, that money has to be reported to the Federal Election Commission 
and they will monitor how that money is spent.  So that was created as part of 
this act as well.  The FEC.gov is very interesting because you can go and 
click on that website and you can find, for example ó say, looking at Roy 
Blunt ó who from Springfield gave money to Roy Blunt in the 2004 election.  
And not only that, what I think is even more telling is who from outside of 
Missouri gave money to Roy Blunt for the 2004 election. 



And while Iím talking about websites, even if this is the Federal Election 
Commission, thereís another really cool website ó let me go ahead and give 
that to you as well.  I think itís a little bit more user friendly.  You know, 
this will give you a whole data base and stuff to download here, but another 
one that you may have heard of is www.opensecrets.org.  Opensecrets.org.  And 
it takes a lot of this information produced by the Federal Election Commission 
and actually packages it in a way that you can ó it makes more sense of the 
data.  Then you can look at what candidates, you know, who ran in 2004, or 
even earlier elections, which candidates won by what percentage of the vote, 
where do they get their money, who were the individual contributors, how much 
did they contribute.  Itís really kind of fascinating.  I mean, I actually got 
on the website, looking at some contributions for Roy Blunt, and I happened to 
see, for example, some of my neighbors ó and I donít live in a wealthy 
neighborhood, by any means ó but some of my neighbors giving money to Roy 
Blunt at the maximum limit.  And I said, ìOh, okay.  I never realized that 
they were so actively supportive of Roy Blunt,î you know. 

But this is public information that theyíre required to disclose.  
Opensecrets.org is a very good website to check in addition to the Federal 
Election Commission website.  Theyíll give you some very interesting 
information about how much money they took in, how much money they spent, 
where did that money come from, which individuals, what states they came in 
out of, and those kinds of things, too.

One thing Iíll also say real quickly about -- what I found very amazing 
about Roy Blunt is because he raised all that money in his campaign.  A lot of 
that money came from people in many ó across all 50 states, not just Missouri.  
A lot of big corporations and donors all throughout Los Angeles and New York.  
It was really, really amazing how much money they contributed to his campaign.

Let me give you some other things I think are very, very important in 
terms of specific rules.  This is what happens ó and they have changed 
recently, but Iím gonna give you the most recent information.  Again, this is 
important here.  But basically, if youíre gonna write a check to a candidate, 
to either Roy Blunt or George Bush or John Kerry, if youíre gonna write a 
check to their campaign ó this is for individual candidates ó thereís a $2,000 
limit per candidate per election.  So basically what that says is I can write 
a check out to Roy Bluntís campaign, $2,000 for his 2004 general election.  
But wait.  Watch this.  Heís running in the primaries.  Even if heís running 
unopposed in the primaries, I can also write a check for $2,000 for his 
primary race.

So technically, $2,000 per election but theyíre talking about general and 
primary, so really $4,000.  So I can write a check directly to their campaign 
for up to $4,000 per ó $2,000 per candidate per election.  And in addition to 
that, I can also give up to $25,000 to a national party committee.  So the 
Republican National Committee or the Democratic National Committee Iíll say, 
ìPlease take my money here.  Use it for the purpose of getting Democrats 
elected or for getting Republicans elected.î

Now, weíre talking still about individuals.  This is what I can do as an 
individual.  So if youíve got some money floating around here ó you know, 
youíve got $25,000 to drop ó you know, go send it to one of the party 
committees.  Theyíll use it.  I guarantee it and theyíll be very happy for 
your contribution.  Which, by the way, is not tax deductible.

[Inaudible student response]
A good question.  What about if youíre a married couple?  Thatís a very 

good question.  What if youíve got kids ó say theyíre over 18, okay?  Youíve 



got 10 kids over 18, you know.  ìHey, Junior. $4,000 for you. $4,000, but you 
canít keep it.  Youíve gotta use it forî ó you know.  And for your spouse, 
same kind of idea.  You can give up to $4,000 per candidate per election.

Now, letís say youíve got a lot of money here.  Roy Blunt is not the end-
all of my political aspirations, right?  I believe in the values ó letís say 
Iím a Republican.  I believe in the values of the Republican Party.  I donít 
want to give money just to Roy Blunt.  What about somebody else?  Dennis 
Hastert.  Heís in Illinois.  Iím not from Illinois.  Iíve never been to his 
district.  But heís Speaker of the House.  Heís a famous guy.  I like what he 
says.  Can I give money to Dennis Hastert?  Of course I can.  Again, another 
$4,000.  Weíre just talking about what you can do.  If youíve got the money, 
you can spread the love.  Youíve got a limit to how much you can, but you can 
really, really spread it around.

[Inaudible student response]
If theyíre over the age of 18, yes.  Thatís the requirement.  Because 

weíre talking about individuals here.  I have employees.  Whyís this?  250 
employees work for me.  I give them all Christmas bonuses.  Now, I tell them 
secretly, ì$4,000 of your $10,000 bonus is not your money.  I want it going 
somewhere.  If you ever want to see a Christmas bonus next year, youíd better 
doggone do it.  And itís gonna be recorded by the FEC.  Iím gonna be tracking 
you.î  But again, I can do that.  I can give all this money to any one 
candidate or all the candidates all across the U.S.  All the Republicans in 
the House, we have ó this is something else weíre gonna talk about in just a 
minute ó in the House we have elections every two years.  The entire House of 
Representatives goes up for election every two years.  I have potentially 435 
Republicans I can give that money to every two years if I want to do it.  
Again, this is at the national level.  This is not talking about the state, 
but the national level.  I can do that.  Iím not limited in my own 
congressional district.

Can you see already how the moneyís beginning to kind of increase a little 
bit?  Now, that doesnít even ó I mean, thatís for starters here and those are 
your specific limits.  And, by the way, it used to be $1,000 per candidate but 
was converted recently to $2,000.  Now, hereís whatís also very, very 
interesting.  Iíve got a few minutes to talk about this and Iím gonna go ahead 
and see how far we get.  But one of the consequences of this act has been the 
rise of something called political action committees.  Iím gonna talk about 
political action committees because theyíre very important.  They are a major 
player.  They are one of the reasons why ó and Iíve talked before about this ó 
about why we have a weakened party system, how our political party system has 
declined, how political parties have declined in a lot of ways.  Because there 
are other actors that are now on the stage that are competing for prominence 
in our political system.  Political action committees are one of those groups.

Now, the way I would look at a political action committee is this.  Weíve 
talked about interest groups.  We talked about, for example, earlier today a 
very famous interest group is the National Rifle Association, right?  Give me 
another famous interest group.  Green peace.  Okay.  Or the Sierra Club.  Or 
the American Medical Association.  Or the American Bankers Association.  Or 
the National Association of Realtors.  We can go on and on and on.  Well, 
hereís what they do.  Weíre an interest group.  We can create an organization 
called a political action committee.  Weíre gonna set it up formally and 
legally as a political action committee, and its sole purpose is to raise 
money to give money to candidates.

And so basically ó in a lot of ways you might say they are the fund-



raising arm of an interest group.  Itís a good way of looking at it.  They are 
the fund-raising arm of an interest group.  Iíll give you a couple of quick 
examples.  Letís say that you happened to be in the South and you happen to be 
a manager of a textile plant.  If any of you are from the South, what have 
happened to textiles in the last 30 years ó the textile industry in the U.S.?  
Yeah.  I mean, itís really gone down.  Because people are buying stuff 
overseas.  I am concerned and so Iím gonna get with other leaders and other 
plant manufacturers and we may create a political action committee designed to 
help save the textile industry.  To save American jobs.  So we may form a PAC.  
Or we may actually ó and what weíre gonna do is weíre gonna raise money and 
give it to candidates who will favor our position of protecting American jobs.

Another example might be automobile manufacturers.  They may form a 
political action committee that will be designed to give money to candidates 
who favor protecting the American automobile industry.  So they may -- for 
example, we say we want people ó weíre gonna give money to people, to members 
of Congress, who believe in putting import quotas on Japanese motorcycles.  
Theyíre hurting our Harleys, you know ó our Harley industry.  Or it could be 
automobiles again.  It could be that we want to reduce or restrict the quotas, 
and if theyíre in favor of putting quotas on ó or maybe tariffs on Hondas and 
Toyotas and others like that, what does that do?  That makes the price go up 
of those cars.  It makes the price of imports go up.  What does that do for 
our industry?  It makes us more competitive.  We have higher costs associated 
with the production of our cars.  We canít cut everything to the bone so we 
have to charge this much for an American car.  By golly, if they can sell at 
unit cost here, we can put tariffs and quotas up there to raise the price, 
then we can make ours look, relatively speaking, more competitive.  So we 
might actually create a PAC to do that, to say ìWeíre gonna save the American 
automobile industry and hereís how weíre gonna do it.  Weíre gonna give money 
to people who are running for office, who are in favor of our positions.î

Now, I think what weíll do ó let me say one quick thing.  Weíve got a 
minute or so.  Let me say one quick thing here and this is this.  This is the 
last important thing Iíll say.  Everything Iíve been saying is important 
today.  Weíll leave this and pick this up on Monday, but hereís the idea.  
Iíll put these two things up here just to round some of these rules out.

As an individual, I can give $5,000 to any one PAC per year.  Not per 
election, but per year.  So the automobile industry PAC, I can write them a 
check for $5,000, this year and next year.  And there could be a lot of other 
PACs, right?  Iím not limited to one PAC.  I see all these PACs out there that 
I want to support.  Iím writing my checks for $5,000 left and right.  So all 
these PACs are getting all this money from individuals.

Now, thereís also a $5,000 limit for my political action committee to a 
candidate per election.  Again, think about primary plus general election.  
This really becomes $10,000 when you think about the primary plus the general 
election.  But basically what itís saying is, ìOkay.  Iím one of those people 
who support what you believe, NRA.  You have an NRA PAC.  Give me your $5,000 
for my primary.  Give me your $5,000 for my general election.î  So I got 
$10,000 from the NRA PAC.  And that NRA PAC can give that money out to all the 
candidates that support its viewpoints.

Roy Blunt got a lot of money from PACs.  He got, like, 10 times more money 
than Jim Newberry did from PAC.  PAC contributions play a major role for 
congressional candidates and Roy Blunt got ëem from everywhere.  Bill ó not 
Bill ó George Bush got more PAC money than John Kerry, and thatís why we had 
the $345 million versus $310 million.  Part of that difference in terms of the 



overall amount of money spent and raised relates to a little bit higher level 
of PAC support for George Bush. 

Now again, weíre gonna come back to this on Monday.  But weíre showing you 
a very big and complex picture of how this money is created in the system, how 
it flows and how it increases quite substantially.


